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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on August 15, 2012. Mayor Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Council members present: Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns and Dick Olson.  Bob Wheeler was absent. Staff present: Deputy Clerk, Kelly Kornegor; City Engineer, Dick Ransom; Police Chief, Dennis Marks and City Attorney, Mark Parmenter.  Guests Present: Alvin Frey, Ace Aossey, Maggie Sprail, Zander Hodge, Andrew Christopher, Matt Lyman, Johnny Scitz, Agam Gill, Cynthia Peterson and Gazette Reporter, John Schweitzer. 
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.

Marty Bruns moved the approval of the following consent agenda items: Approval of bills; Finance Director’s Report for July 2012; City Clerk’s Report for July 2012; Department Reports: Community Development, Fire, Parks and Recreation, Police and Public Works; approval of renewal-Class C Beer Permit (BC) w/ Sunday Sales and adding Class B Native Wine Permit for Casey’s General Store #2764, 780 N Center Point Road, effective 09/06/2012, approval of renewal- Class C Liquor License (LC) (Commercial) & Sunday Sales for Pour Sport’s Café and Sports Bar 93-95 N. Center Point Road, effective 09/01/2012 pending dram shop and fire inspection approval, approval of renewal- Special Class C Liquor License (BW) Beer/Wine w/ Sunday Sales for Brickside Café, LLC, 1705 Boyson Road, effective 08/10/2012 pending dram shop, second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.
City Owned Property Located at 999 Boyson Road 

City Attorney, Mark Parmenter provided a memo in the Council packet including the following information in regards to the City owned property located at 999 Boyson Road:

The City Council met on August 1, 2012 at its regularly scheduled meeting.  On the agenda, the Council held a public hearing to consider vacating and disposing of city owned right-of-way located at 999 Boyson Road, including Parcels A and C.  Additionally, the City Council held a public hearing to consider disposing Parcel B.  The intent was for the City Council at the August 15, 2012 meeting to consider an ordinance to vacate and dispose of Parcels A and C, to consider a resolution approving the disposal of Parcel B, and to consider a resolution authorizing the sale of Parcels A, B and C.

Chapter 137 of the Hiawatha City Code provides that any proposal to vacate a street, alley, portion thereof or any public grounds shall be referred to Planning and Zoning for study and recommendation prior to further consideration by the City Council.  I should have brought this to the City Council’s attention and recommended to the City Council that this matter go before Planning and Zoning before moving forward.  This was my oversight, please accept my apology.  I have spoken with Braniac, Inc. regarding the status of the sale and do not anticipate that this short delay will have any negative impact on the possible disposal and sale of 999 Boyson Road.  I request that you set an additional public hearing for September 5, 2012 as well.  Although the public hearing is not necessary, for tracking purposes, this will make the process transparent.

The next Planning and Zoning meeting is scheduled for Monday, August 27, 2012.  I recommend the City Council refer this to Planning and Zoning for its study and recommendation pursuant to Chapter 137 and ask that it be placed on the next meeting for Planning and Zoning.  I plan to be in attendance to answer any questions that may come up at the meeting. At that time, I will request that Planning and Zoning provide a written report in a timely manner to meet our September 5, 2012 deadline.
Provided Planning and Zoning is able to provide the City Council a written report, including its recommendations, fairly soon after the August 27, 2012 meeting, we should be able to place this on the September 5, 2012 agenda for the City Council’s consideration.  At the September 5, 2012 meeting, the City Council will hold and close the public hearing.  The City Council will be asked to consider an ordinance which vacates and disposes of the right-of-way, consisting of Parcels A and C, to consider a resolution approving the disposal of Parcel B and to consider a resolution authorizing the sale of Parcels A, B and C.  If the City Council approves the vacation of Parcels A and C and approves the disposal and sale of Parcels A, B and C, as outlined above, the City Council will then authorize the Mayor to enter into Brianiac, Inc.’s purchase agreement and the parties will then proceed to close on the sale of the property.

Bob Rampulla moved approval of referring the possible vacation of Parcels A and C for the property located at 999 Boyson Road to the Planning and Zoning Commission for its study and recommendation at their next regular meeting on August 27, 2012, second by Marty Bruns.  Motion carried.
Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #12-168 setting public hearing date (September 5, 2012 @ 7:00 P.M) regarding the City owned property located at 999 Boyson Road, second by Dick Olson.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Bob Wheeler
Resolution #12-168 approved. 

Proposed Amendment No. 7 to the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Plan
The Hiawatha Urban Renewal Plan for the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Area was adopted in 1991 with Amendment #1 being approved in 1994, Amendment #2 in 1998, Amendment #3 in 2001, Amendment #4 in 2002, Amendment #5 in 2005, and Amendment #6 in 2012.  

The current Amendment #7 will add and/or confirm the list of proposed projects to be undertaken within the Urban Renewal Area.  No land is being added to the Area by this Amendment.

The Resolution setting dates of a consultation and public hearing on the Proposed Amendment No. 7 to the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Plan authorizes the City of Hiawatha to hold a consultation with all affected taxing entities as defined in Section 403.17(1) of the Code of Iowa, as amended, commencing at 2:00 p.m. on August 22, 2012 in the Council Chambers at City Hall.
Each taxing entity including Linn County, Cedar Rapids School District and Alburnett Schools will be sent a notice of consultation and hearing and may appoint a representative to attend the consultation.  The consultation may include the following discussion:
Estimated growth in valuation of taxable property included in the proposed Urban Renewal Area, the fiscal impact of the division of revenue on the affected taxing entities, the estimated impact on the provision of services by each of the affected taxing entities in the proposed Urban Renewal Area and the duration of any bond issuance included in the Amendment.

The resolution also authorizes the City Clerk to publish notice of a public hearing on September 19, 2012 at 7:00 p.m. where City Council will consider approval of a proposed Amendment No. 7 to the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Plan for an urban renewal area.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #12-169 setting dates of a consultation (August 22, 2012 @ 2:00 P.M.) and a public hearing (September 19, 2012 @ 7:00 P.M.) on a proposed Amendment No. 7 to the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Plan in the City of Hiawatha, State of Iowa, second by Bob Rampulla.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Bob Wheeler
Resolution #12-169 approved. 

Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Underground Electric Improvements Project 

The Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Underground Electric Improvements Project will remove overhead power poles on the east side of Stamy Road from Tower Terrace Road to approximately 1300 feet south, and install buried electric lines.  Alliant Energy or their contractor will complete the work and invoice the City.

When infrastructure construction by the City benefits private property, the City may charge adjacent lands for benefit they receive, via special assessment.  If not assessed, the City is essentially financing development construction and increasing property value at the cost of taxpayers.  By state code provisions, any agricultural land can defer assessments until the time they develop.  When the land does develop, the City can then review the development proposal (jobs created, taxes generated, etc.) and determine if any TIF (Tax Incremental Financing) funds are appropriate to provide the future developer/owner toward the assessment. 

The proposed resolutions before City Council will lead to an assessment public hearing on this project. This resolution indicates there is benefit and the City’s intention to do some special assessment.  Two property owners (one on each side of Stamy Road) could potentially be assessed for these improvements.  

City Engineer, Dick Ransom recommends adoption of the following resolutions for the construction of the Stamy Road from north of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Underground Electric Improvements Project:

· Resolution establishing a public improvement project

· Resolution setting valuation for the adjacent properties to be assessed

· Resolution adopting the preliminary assessment plat and schedule

· Resolution setting a public hearing date for the special assessment

Council approved Resolution #12-162 setting a public hearing date (September 5, 2012 @ 7:00 P.M.) to consider the Resolution of Necessity (Proposed) for the Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Underground Electric Improvements Project at the August 1st meeting.  

Due to a Scrivener’s Error on the August 1, 2012 Council Agenda setting the public hearing date as August 15, 2012, the item was placed on this agenda for re-consideration by Council.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-170 setting a public hearing date (September 5, 2012 @ 7:00 P.M.) to consider the Resolution of Necessity (Proposed) for the Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Underground Electric Improvements Project due to a Scrivener’s Error on the 8/1/12 agenda setting the public hearing date as 8/15/12, second by Dennis Norton.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Bob Wheeler
Resolution #12-170 approved. 

Certification to the County Treasurer’s Office for Collection of a Delinquent Account for Services Performed by City Staff for Mowing and Trimming on the Property Located at 110 2nd Avenue

Community Development Director, Mark Powers requested Council approval to proceed with assessment to property taxes of two outstanding nuisance violation invoices for mowing and trimming on the property located at 110 2nd Avenue, owned by Mihir Shah as per Iowa Code Section 364.12 [3H].  Per Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Section 50.02(10) grass and weeds shall be no taller than 8” in height and the Community Development Department sent a Notice to Abate Nuisance on May 2nd with a compliance date of May 14th; no action was taken to bring the property into compliance.  
City crews mowed and trimmed the long weeds and grass on May 18, 2012 and June 29, 2012 and the property owner was sent two invoices in the amount of $177.00 for use of City equipment, employee hours and administrative fees on July 12, 2012 and May 30, 2012, which are still outstanding in the total amount of $354.00.  
Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #12-171 authorizing certification to the County Treasurer’s for collection of a delinquent account for services performed by City staff for mowing and trimming on the property located at 110 2nd Avenue in the total amount of $354.00 for use of City equipment, employee hours and administrative fees, second by Bob Rampulla.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Bob Wheeler
Resolution #12-171 approved. 

Police Department Mobile Command /Transportation Trailer

Police Chief, Dennis Marks requested Council authorization in purchasing a mobile command/transportation trailer to process future methamphetamine labs or dump sites.  
Funding for the command/transportation trailer is available through forfeiture funds distributed to the Police Department.  To assist with additional funding, the mobile command/transportation trailer was submitted to Alliant Energy for a grant request.  The Alliant Energy Foundation awarded this project a Community Grant on August 1st in the amount of $3,500.00.

The Police Department sent out requests for quotations to three (3) local vendors and two (2) responsive responsible quotes were received as follows:

	Wright Way Trailers of Hiawatha
	$7,995.00

	Patten Equipment of Urbana
	$7,189.00

	Alpha Trailer Sales of Marion
	Did not respond


After review and consideration of the two responsive responsible quotes, Dennis Marks recommends purchasing the 14’ utility trailer to serve as a mobile command/transportation trailer from Wright Way Trailers in the amount of $7,995.00 because it is a better commercial grade trailer and Wright Way is a full service trailer company.
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #12-172 authorizing the purchase of a 14 foot utility trailer to serve as the Police Department Mobile Command/Transportation Trailer from Wright Way Trailers of Hiawatha using available funding through the Community Grant sponsored by Alliant Energy in the amount of $3,500.00 and remaining balance in the amount of $4,495.00 through Police Department Forfeited Funds, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Bob Wheeler
Resolution #12-172 approved. 

GSB Preservation Treatment of Guthridge and Tucker Park Parking Lots and Trails
Parks and Recreation Director, Angie Cole requested Council authorization in proceeding with requests for proposals for Gilsonite Sealer Binder (GSB) preservation treatments of the parking lots and trails at Guthridge Park and Tucker Park. 
Heavy traffic puts a lot of wear and tear on the parking lots and trails in the parks and this project would maintain these heavy traffic areas and extend the life of the current pavement.   By preserving pavements with GSB, it will cut back on frequent spending for temporary fixes and reconstruction.  In the process, the carbon footprint on the environment is being actively decreased due to the reduction in emissions created by re-constructing prematurely failed pavements.
The scope of the project includes crack sealing, Gilsonite Sealer Binder, and striping for Tucker Park parking lot and trail and Guthridge Park parking lots on 10th Avenue, North 7th Avenue and 8th Avenue and the trail.
City Engineer, Dick Ransom provided a letter in the Council packet regarding his experience with the GSB-88 Sealer Binder material.  Dick Ransom felt that it did a better job of preserving the surface over a longer period of time than other products.  The initial cost of installation is more for GSB-88, sometimes exceeding one and a half times other products.  Due to the extended life of the asphalt pavement, the additional cost is worth it.

Funding for this project is available in Local Options Sales Tax funds in the amount of $35,000.00 previously allocated in the FY 2013 budget.  
Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #12-173 authorizing staff to proceed with the solicitation of proposals for Gilsonite Sealer Binder (GSB-88) Preservation Treatments for the parking lots and trails at Tucker Park and Guthridge Park using FY 2013 Local Option Sales Tax Funds, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Bob Wheeler
Resolution #12-173 approved. 

ImOn Communications LLC Right of Way Permission to Bury Fiber Optics Cable for World Class Industries
ImOn Communications, LLC submitted a request to the City to bury fiber optics cable in the City right-of-way for World Class Industries.  

The project consists of placing a communications duct along the south side of Boyson Road starting at 1525 Boyson Road crossing Boyson Road then along the east side of North 15th Avenue with an approximate total of 1,000 feet.
The installation route was reviewed by Hall and Hall Engineers who had no objections to the ten (10) foot spacing from the back of curb on North 15th Avenue and 20 foot spacing from the back of curb on Boyson Road.  
Water Superintendent, Carl Ransford also reviewed the installation route and recommended approval provided the following condition is met:  the alignment of the fiber line that is proposed to be installed on Boyson Road and North 15th be installed to provide for at least five (5) foot minimum clearance between the water main and the fiber.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-174 granting ImOn Communications, LLC permission to utilize right-of-way access to bury fiber optics cable for World Class Industries starting at 1525 Boyson Road crossing Boyson Road then along the east side of North 15th Avenue with an approximate total of 1,000 feet under the approval and compliance with conditions outlined in the letters proved by Hall and Hall Engineers and the Hiawatha Water Department and conditions outlined in the resolution, second by Dennis Norton.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Bob Wheeler
Resolution #12-174 approved. 

Pines at Turtle Creek Third Addition
The final plat of Pines at Turtle Creek Third Addition containing eighteen (18) lots has been reviewed and approved by the Planning and Zoning Commission by Resolution No. 12-016 at their July 30, 2012 meeting with recommendation to the City Council for approval.  

City Engineering performed construction observation of the paving, water, and sewer infrastructure in the Pines at Turtle Creek subdivision.  They also reviewed the final plat and material test reports and have no objections.  The maintenance bonds for paving, sewer and water main have been received.  City Engineering recommends acceptance of the public improvements and approval of the final plat.
The Hiawatha Water Department has also reviewed the public improvements and final plat and recommends approval with the following comments:
· All of the curb box lids that were installed do not comply with City standards and specifications and the contractor has already agreed to change them.  The bacteria test and pressure test were completed and have passed.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-175 accepting the public improvements including sanitary sewer, storm sewer, water main and subgrade preparation for Pines at Turtle Creek Third Addition, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla

NAYS: None  

ABSENT: Bob Wheeler
Resolution #12-175 approved.
Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #12-176 approving the Final Plat for Pines at Turtle Creek Third Addition containing eighteen (18) lots, second by Marty Bruns. 
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson

NAYS: None  

ABSENT: Bob Wheeler
Resolution #12-176 approved.
35’ Exposed Aggregate Concrete Pole w/ a Mast Arm and LED 100 Watt Equivalent Fixture

City Council passed Resolution #12-138 on June 19, 2012, setting LED street lighting standards as a 30’ bronze steel pole base including an equivalent 100 watt LED fixture; the most efficient lighting currently available as the City of Hiawatha standard in new commercial/industrial development areas and at such time Alliant Energy formally adopts an LED standard, the City will voluntarily comply with their standard.

Upon City Staff recommendation, Council passed Resolution #12-154 on July 18, 2012 additionally authorizing a Multi-Volt 120-277 Volt Holophane LED street light fixture and a 30 foot round tapered steel pole as the street lighting standards approved for new commercial/industrial development areas.

City Clerk, Kim Downs provided a memo in the Council packet presenting the following information:

In light of Jon Dusek’s request for financial assistance due to the cost variance of the sodium pressure fiberglass poles ($891.00) and the LED 100 Watt equivalent steel poles with base ($5,400.00), Alliant Energy reviewed all their “in stock” LED and pole options.  

Alliant Energy Field Engineer, Matt Michael presented the following alternative option that is cost effective and developer friendly:

· 35’ exposed aggregate concrete pole with a mast arm and LED (100 Watt equivalent) fixture.  The pole is an Alliant Energy standard making it easier to support in maintenance and replacement with a cost of $975.00 each.

Benefits of the pole:

· No rust

· No discoloration

· Aesthetically pleasing

· Direct bury with no additional concrete base

· Currently an Alliant Energy standard

· Alliant will install and maintain

· Meets City LED standards

· No reported technical issues or deficiencies

· Cost effective

Kim Downs made the following recommendations:
· Council approval of the 35’ exposed aggregate concrete pole and LED fixture (100 Watt equivalent) as an additional lighting standard option
· Council approval of replacing the Holophane LED fixture (100 Watt equivalent) with 30’ round tapered steel pole for Metzger and Hawkeye Drive with a 35’ exposed aggregate concrete pole with LED fixture (100 Watt equivalent).  The installation of the concrete pole would allow for consistency in this newly developed area
· The Holophane 30’ round tapered steel pole approved at the July 18th Council meeting with be placed in City stock and installed at a later date.  

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-177 authorizing a 35’ exposed aggregate concrete pole with mast arm and LED 100 watt equivalent fixture as an addition to the approved street lighting standards in new commercial and industrial development areas in the City of Hiawatha and further authorizes City Staff to utilize this standard as an alternative option at their discretion, second by Dick Olson.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Bob Wheeler
Resolution #12-177 approved. 

Boyson Road and Robins Road Underground Utility Relocation Project

City Council passed Resolution #12-130 authorizing the relocation of overhead utility wires underground and removal of the utility poles in connection with the Boyson Road and Robins Road Underground Utility Relocation Project.
Mediacom Communications sent an invoice in the amount of $90,298.40 for the City’s portion of the cost of construction and materials to bury overhead lines at Boyson Road and Robins Road.  It is Mediacom’s policy to collect payment before the project can begin.  Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna recommended payment to Mediacom for the City’s portion of construction and material costs in the amount of $90,298.40.
Funding for the Boyson Road and Robins Road Underground Utility Relocation Project was previously budgeted in the FY 2013 Capital Project Fund in the amount of $150,000.00 with the remainder of construction costs in the amount of $93,800.00 being covered by spring 2013 bonding, with intent to reimburse the Capital Project Fund.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-178 approving Invoice #1 for the City’s portion of the cost of construction and materials to bury overhead lines at Boyson Road and Robins Road in connection with the Boyson Road nad Robins Road Underground Utility Relocation  Project and direct the City Clerk to make payment to Mediacom Communications of Decorah, in the amount of $90,298.40 using funding previously budgeted in the FY 2013 Capital Project Fund with the remainder of construction costs being covered by spring 2013 bonding with an intent to reimburse the Capital Project Fund, second by Dennis Norton.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Bob Wheeler
Resolution #12-178 approved. 

Non-Sufficient Fund Policy Procedure
Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna requested Council authorization in amending the Non-Sufficient Fund Policy and Procedures.

The proposed amendments include the following:

· Procedure #2, adding and/or certified letter as an additional contact method to notify the individual who tendered the NSF check

· Procedure #5, changing the response time or restitution time from ten (10) days to thirty (30) days or the City has the ability to file a claim with the office of the Linn County Clerk of Court to proceed with the civil process to recover losses from a NSF check to reflect the provisions of the Iowa Code.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-179 amending the Non-Sufficient Fund Policy and Procedures adding and/or certified letter to contact methods in Procedure #2 and changing response and restitution period from 10 days to 30 days in Procedure #5 to correspond with provision of the Iowa Code, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Bob Wheeler
Resolution #12-179 approved. 

2010 Employee Policy Manual Section VII Cellular Phone Communications

The request to amend the 2010 Employee Policy Manual Section VII Cellular Phone Communications deleting reimbursement procedures for employees who exceed cellular phone plan minutes and deleting Agreement of Reimbursement for Additional Costs Relating to Cellular Phone Acknowledgement Form are due to the following reasons:

· US Cellular phone plan changes to allow for data. This will eliminate the need for employees to reimburse the city for texting, pictures and emails.  The cell phone plan updates will be cheaper for the City to pay for a plan with data than without it.
· Recent legislation ruled that employee use of cell phones is no longer considered as IRS reportable income so there is no need for documentation for the auditor or taxing purposes.
Upon Council approval, the 2010 Part-Time / Temporary / Seasonal Employee Policy Manual Section VII Cellular Phone Communications will be amended accordingly.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-180 amending the 2010 Employee Policy Manual Section VII Cellular Phone Communications deleting reimbursement procedures for employees who exceed cellular phone plan minutes and deleting Agreement of Reimbursement for Additional Costs Relating to Cellular Phone Acknowledgement Form due to US Cellular cell phone plan changes and changes to IRS reportable income requirements; further authorizing the 2010 Part-Time / Temporary / Seasonal Employee Policy Manual to be amended accordingly, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Bob Wheeler
Resolution #12-180 approved. 

Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn the meeting at 7:11 P.M., second by Dennis Norton. Motion carried. 

____________________________
                                                                                                
Thomas A. Theis, Mayor 


            
ATTEST: 
________________________

Kim Downs, City Clerk                                          
